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February 5, 2007

City of Long Beach

Economic Development and Finance Committee

of the Long Beach City Council

333 W. Ocean Boulevard, 14th Floor

Long Beach, CA.  90802

RE: Third Party Appeal Fees of Planning Commission Decisions to the City Council

Dear Chair Rae Gabelich, Vice Chair Gary DeLong, and Member Suja Lowenthal,

I am thankful the council allowed this item to be brought to committee for further consideration.  I would greatly appreciate your serious and thoughtful consideration in the matter to remove the third party appeal fees charged by the Planning and Building Department.

When I mention to people in the community that this fee exists they can not believe it.  This is a consistent reaction I have see since I have begun educating community members in public forums, such as Councilmember’s community coffee held on Saturday, about the city’s new fee to appeal decisions made by the city’s Planning Commission.  It is unbelievable that such a fee exists.

I am not sure how to convey my concerns in such a manner that each of you will listen with an open mind.  Clearly our life experiences are so different that making a connection at all seems almost impossible, after all you don’t live in my neighborhood and you don’t necessarily face the same kind of issues and concerns that I do.  This has a lot to do with where we each live, work, who we know and what we value and how blessed or fortunate we have been in our personal lives.  Sometimes it is indeed the circumstances of our lives that define who we are and our level of compassion and understanding of humanity

I do not live an insulated life.  I live in a part of town that many people do not care about, particularly people who do not live here - though over the years I have found a good community working hard and caring about where they live.  I live in a community that needs a voice and that is why I feel compelled to speak and represent the issues I see.  

Many of us that are active in the community in North Long Beach and in other ‘forgotten’ parts of town have recognized that there is a consistent pattern by the Planning Commission of allowing less than desirable land uses by continuously granting conditional use permits, inadequate parking, inconsistent or just bad uses in the neighborhoods and along our corridors. 

The Planning Commission does not represent us because they are simply not familiar with these communities and these parts of town.  From the perspective of most of the active community members I speak with in my community it is clear the members of the Planning Commission, in general, do not care about the uses that get placed in our community because they do not live here and they do not have to live with the decisions they make on a day to day basis.  

What we live with in these neighborhoods is an ongoing onslaught of bad land use decisions.  These decisions would rarely be made in the parts of town where the members of this commission live, because the same type of economic and demographic dynamics do not exist.  Our rents are comparatively low, demographics show that residents are not as well educated, they are more likely to be minority, they earn less, their homes are worth less, their property values appreciate less, they vote less and they participate in government less.  There is less wealth.

There is also an unwillingness in some of these neighborhoods to become involved and to express concern to a government that does not seem to have their best interests at heart.  I find it is commonly due to language or cultural barriers and a basic mistrust of govern​ment – which is sometimes a good thing, because government rarely portrays to them the representative model we all learned about in school. Decisions are made and they are left out of consideration.

The impression to most of the more civically active folks in my part of town is that the Planning Commission does not seem to scrutinize planning decisions with the same level of concern they might if these uses were proposed for areas in which they lived.  As a result, these areas of town are adversely impacted by poor land use and planning decisions literally every time the Commission meets.

The pure quantity of questionable decisions does not exist in the parts of town where the Commissioners live for many reasons, a few of which are noted above.  I’m not sure how often you feel compelled to argue a proposed land use or make an argument against a proposed use or conditional use that will only add to the magnitude of issues in your area.  My thought is that these issues just do not come before you that often. I could be wrong.

As a member of the public and President of my community organization, the North Long Beach Community Action Group (CAG), I expect my organizations’ ability to weigh in on a decision by the Planning Commission to matter, to be taken seriously and to have its concerns and opinions sincerely considered.  I expect educated and caring people on the Planning Commission to clearly understand the issues and to make the right decisions for the community as a whole, whether the Commissioners live in the neighborhood or not.  So far, in my experience, I have not found this to be the case. Our neighborhoods and our concerns are often dismissed with questionable logic or no consideration applied.

Because we have a commission that is not concerned with matters that impact these ‘forgotten’ neighborhoods, the public relies on you, the body of the city council, to exercise our rights of due process.  We also expect a fair, consistent and predictable process, which we do not have often enough in the hearings before your body.  It is very clear that politics freely clouds rational judgment. It is the people that need the most support from each of you that continue to lose ground. Our neighborhoods, our community in many ways lays in your hands yet we become more polarized from other parts of town.  We count on you to do the right thing for us.  We expect you will care, and understand and make the right decisions.

I feel deeply that the public should not have to pay for the absolute basic right of having  (what we would hope would be) a neutral body listen to our concerns and make a good, reasonable, mature, well-thought-out and appropriate decision.  

Even though other cities may charge for a citizen to exercise its due process rights, I question the constitutionality of such a fee.  It is the poor and underrepresented neighbor​hoods that must fight this fight all the time and there is something grossly incorrect that we should have to pay to appeal one poorly considered decision after another. It’s wrong.

I don’t know how to convey to you the magnitude of this situation and the burden that is placed on our ‘forgotten’ communities.  By imposing an ill conceived fee the very base due process right of appealing a bad decision by people that do not have the best interests of your community at heart is compromised.  

In December, the NLB CAG, during our annual Christmas Party, unanimously voted, to request that this fee to appeal a Plan​ning Commission action by a third party be removed immediately because of the dis​crim​ina​tory nature of the fee.  It is not a fair fee nor is it equitable.  It is unreasonable to expect that we will pay one fee after another because we will have to address one bad decision after another.

Thank you for your thoughtful deliberation on this very important neighborhood equity issue. Please take the time to truly explore the sense of fairness in this issue.  If at all possible, please put politics and affiliations aside and weigh this matter fairly.

Respectfully submitted,

Laurie C. Angel

Laurie C. Angel, President 
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